MINUTES OF May 14, 2008
Holiday Inn
Bozeman MT  59715

DCC Voting Members Present

The Honorable Karla Gray, Chief Justice, Supreme Court

The Honorable John McKeon, District Court Judge, 17th Judicial District
The Honorable Katherine Curtis, District Court Judge, 11th Judicial District

The Honorable Mike Salvagni, District Court Judge, 18th Judicial District
Non-Voting Members Present

Glen Welch, Chief Probation Officer, Missoula

Glenda Travitz, Court Reporter, 21st Judicial District
Mike Hutchin, Lake County Commissioner

Lori Maloney, Clerk of the District Court, 2nd Judicial District 

Members Excused

The Honorable Greg Todd, District Court Judge, 13th Judicial District

Staff

Lois Menzies, Court Administrator

Beth McLaughlin, Court Services Director

Becky Buska, Financial Services Director

Guests

The Honorable Loren Tucker, District Court Judge, 5th Judicial District
The Honorable David Cybulski, District Court Judge, 15th Judicial District

The Honorable John Larson, District Court Judge, 4th Judicial District
I. WELCOMES, INTRODUCTIONS AND APPROVAL OF  MINUTES

Welcome

The District Court Council met on Wednesday, May 14th, 2008 at 1:00 p.m. at the Bozeman Holiday Inn. Chairwoman Chief Justice Karla M. Gray called the meeting to order. A quorum being present, the meeting duly convened and business was transacted as follows. Mike Hutchin was recognized and thanked for his service to the Council, as this is his last meeting.

Approval of January 18, 2008 Minutes
· It was proposed that the letter referred to in III e (MJA Budget Priorities) be attached to the minutes as it lists priorities and that it be noted it is the same letter referred to in IIV c. Judge Curtis moved and Judge McKeon seconded to adopt the minutes as amended. There being no further discussion, the question was called and the motion to adopt the amended minutes of the January meeting unanimously passed. Judge Salvagni abstained as he had not been at the meeting. 
II        PUBLIC COMMENT

            None
III       ADMINISTRATOR’S REPORT- LOIS MENZIES

1. Judicial Branch Budget Proposals for FT2010/FY2011

The proposed budget was sent to the Governor’s budget office on May 1st after the Supreme Court approved it in April. With the aid of a hand-out, Lois reviewed the highlights. There are 20 new proposals at a cost of $7.4 million dollars including requests for 37.5 FTE. The Supreme Court has six budgetary programs, four of which submitted proposals. Sometime in August, the budget office will give some guidance about which proposals it will fund under the Governor’s budget.  Proposals not funded can still be moved forward to the Legislature. Justice Gray suggested the judges contact their legislators early about the Judicial Branch’s proposal.  It was also suggested that the candidates for Supreme Court Chief Justice be invited to the fall MJA conference and the DCC meeting held at the same time. 
Judge McKeon motioned and Judge Salvagni seconded a request to Chief Justice Gray that she send a letter to both Chief Justice candidates inviting them to attend the July meeting and providing time to speak at the October meeting of the DCC.  Question was called and the motion carried.
    2. New Programs update 
· Self- Help Law Program:
· Over 1000 people served thus far since the centers opened in JD11 and 13 
· 8 mini-grants awarded to JD2, 4, 8, 9, 10, 12, 18, and 21  
· Montana Justice Foundation awarded another $75,000 grant to fund continuation of the for Pro Bono position for another year 
· Drug Treatment  Court funding:
· New State Coordinator (Jeff Kushner) conducting site visits
·  Financial agreements in place
· Data collection system operational
· University of Montana contracted for development of statewide report

· Statewide Training conference scheduled for August 2008

· District Court  Safety and Security

· Grants awarded to courts for courtroom security equipment

·  Some equipment to be acquired by bulk purchases

· Full Court installation 
· Completed in districts which comprise 61% of case filings
· Planned Full Court installation in JD 8, 3, 9, 12, 16, 20, 22, and 19 completion date of January 2009
· Focus now on jury program training for Clerks of Court (completed by July 2008)
· Courtroom Infrastructure and equipment upgrade
· Current priorities are JD 4, 9, 11, 13,14,17, and 18
· Primarily sound systems; also circuit upgrade and video conferencing capability in JD 18
Lois and Beth also presented the 2007 case filing data. Beth cautioned it was a very preliminary draft that had not yet been vetted by the clerks. It was presented to the DCC to show that the need for additional judges has gotten worse, not better. The numbers will be shared with the clerks, and then sent to the judges in draft form before being published.
IV DISTRICT COURT PERFORMANCE MEASUREMENT ADVISORY COMMITTEE UPDATE 
Judge Curtis updated the DCC on the activities of the DCPMAC.  She reported the group was looking at all possible measures including a court users’ survey and case processing standards. The group is working very hard at keeping the other judges informed.  At the MJA meeting they plan to gather concerns, answer questions, and hopefully allay those concerns. Chief Justice Gray noted the Supreme Court is going thru a similar situation and understands the difficulties involved, but are close to finalizing the Supreme Court survey tool. Judge Curtis reported  nothing has been decided yet; much will be impacted by what is heard tomorrow.  Chief Justice Gray feels the survey’s prime importance lies in data collection and the ability to learn what the customer base really thinks. 

Chief Justice Gray requested a change in the agenda to accommodate Judge Loren Tucker’s interest in appearing during the discussion of the travel policy. The council agreed. 

V. PROPOSED CHANGE TO POLICY # 880 (DRUG TREATMENT COURT FUNDING)    

Lois presented a proposed change in the Drug Treatment Court Funding Policy that is intended to permit more flexibility for specific drug courts in their use of grant money.  The funding was granted to 12 courts – some with very specific names and case types to support those specific court types.  In several courts, it makes sense to have an addition docket that would include new types of clients. The revised policy would make the court names more generic to the courts to spend grant money on new dockets.  

It would provide flexibility in how the money could be spent, in effect creating hybrid courts- courts with dual dockets. A handout with the proposed changes was distributed and Lois asked for the DCC’s direction. 
Lois noted the purpose of the change is not so that individual courts can get more money; rather that a court would be able to spend their money on alternative dockets. For instance, Judge Kurt Krueger in the 2nd Judicial District has a Family Drug court, but the change would allow him to use state funding if he expanded to juvenile docket. Glen Welch explained this change in terminology follows the realization that the client base is more extended than thought- the adult, juvenile and family drug court population overlap. 
Judge John Larson spoke in favor of the change based on his experience. He stated that he would like to expand his juvenile docket to include perhaps adult and family clients.
Beth reported that the 10th Judicial District was also interested in a different type of docket, which may be necessary as the utilization of the current court is low. 
Judge Salvagni brought up the point that all these courts work under different dynamics and when the money was approved, it was because of certain projected applications. He stated that a new docket doesn’t necessarily overlap. If you create a new type of docket, you are creating a new court. He had concerns about changing the rules in mid-stream. 
Judge McKeon suggested instead of changing the names of these courts that perhaps a policy amendment should be considered to allow a particular court to come before the commission saying it was not going to use the money, so the money would go back into the pool and new applications could be considered. Beth confirmed any money not spent in the biennium would revert back to the General Fund. 
Lois also pointed out that the terms of agreement with each court are clear that funding would be monitored and reallocated so what Judge McKeon suggested is already in place as far as the existing courts. Perhaps at the end of this fiscal year it would be possible to monitor and reallocate some money. 
No motion was made on the policy as proposed. 

The staff will look into alternatives and discussion items for the summer meeting. 
VI.
TRAVEL POLICY DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE REVISIONS

The Council discussed whether the Judicial Branch has authority under the Montana Constitution to establish its own travel policy.  Members generally agreed that the Judicial Branch has this authority and that the policy could be revised to acknowledge the Branch’s authority in this area.  

In response to a request from Chief Justice Gray, Lois described a situation raised by Judge Tucker involving assignment of two state vehicles.  The OCA considered four individuals before as possible recipients of the vehicles: Judge Nels Swandal, Judge Blair Jones’ court reporter, an IT trainer involved in the District Court deployment of Full Court, and a juvenile probation officer.  After taking into consideration several factors, including employee needs and projected mileage, the OCA assigned the vehicles to an IT trainer and to juvenile probation officer.

Lois noted that the Branch’s travel policy does not address assignment of state vehicles to judges and employees.   The Council agreed that it would be helpful to include in the policy an explanation or description of the practices and procedures used by the OCA to assign state vehicles.

Members reviewed a revised travel policy (attached) containing changes made by the OCA to clarify various provisions; the OCA changes were not intended to be substantive in nature.  The Council discussed at length who was the appropriate “management authority” for judges and justices for purposes of vehicle use.  Judges McKeon and Curtis stated that the current definition provides that each judge or justice is his or her own management authority.  Chief Justice Gray stated that has not been the practice to date; the OCA has always served as the management authority for judges and justices.  Judge McKeon said he believes that the policy allows a judge who has been assigned a state vehicle to choose to use his or her personal vehicle under extenuating circumstances and be eligible to be reimbursed at the higher mileage rate.  Judge McKeon noted that extenuating circumstances develop quickly (e.g., poor road conditions due to inclement weather, illness preventing a judge from driving himself to another courthouse) and that a judge would not have time to seek preapproval from the OCA to use a personal vehicle.  Judge Curtis said that some parameters must be established for a judge in exercising discretion regarding extenuating circumstances; without such parameters, the Branch budget could end up in a deficit.  Chief Justice Gray said that the Council might, through a collaborative process, reach agreement that the OCA is the management authority for judges and justices except when circumstances of a true emergency situation arises.

Judge David Cybulski said that the problem may be with the application of the policy rather than the policy itself.  He felt that application of the policy has been inconsistent over the years.

Chief Justice Gray distributed a handout submitted by Judge Tucker.  (Handout attached)

The Council asked staff to revise the existing travel policy incorporating the changes discussed for review at the July meeting. 

VII.
OTHER ISSUES, NEXT MEETING, ADJOURN

The next District Court Council meeting is Friday, July 18, 2008, in Helena at 8:00 a.m. in the Attorneys’ Lounge of the Justice Building.  Judge Curtis agreed to chair the meeting for Chief Justice Gray who will be unable to attend.  

The Chief Justice adjourned the meeting at 4:10 p.m.
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